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                      MEETING OF THE BOARD OF TRUSTEES 

AGENDA 

Thursday, June 1, 2017 – 3:00 p.m. 

Isadore A. Shrager Boardroom, M2-1 

 

(1) Executive Session 

 

(2) Meeting Called to Order 

 

(3) Public Comment 

 

(4) Report of the Business Affairs Committee 

 

(a) Tuition Recommendation for 2017-18 Year     (A) 

(b) Proposed 2017-18 College Operating and Capital Budget  (A)     

(c) Resolution Approving 2% Salary Increase for Administrators  

(Excluding Vice Presidents and General Counsel Serving on the  

College’s Cabinet) and Grant Administrators, and 2% Increase in  

Hourly Rate for Confidential Employees Effective July 1, 2017  (A) 

 

(5) Report of the Student Outcomes Committee 

 

(6) Consent Agenda   

 

(a) Proceedings and Minutes of Decisions and Resolutions 

Meeting of May 4, 2017 

(b) Gifts and Grants    

(c) e-Commerce Billing and Payment Solutions 

(d) Managed Backup Services      

  

(7) Report of the Chair 

 

(8) Foundation Report 

 

(9) Report of the President 

 

(10) New Business 

 

(11) Next Meeting:   Thursday, September 7, 2017 – 3:00 p.m. 

      Isadore A. Shrager Boardroom, M2-1 
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Future Committee Meetings: 

 

Business Affairs:    Wednesday, June 21, 2017 

      10:00 a.m. – Isadore A. Shrager Boardroom, M2-1 

 

Student Outcomes:    Thursday, September 7, 2017 

      1:30 p.m. – M2-34  

 

Audit Committee    Thursday, June 15, 2017 

      12:00 p.m. – Isadore A. Shrager Boardroom, M2-1 

 

        

Upcoming Events 

  

   

 Foundation Annual Golf Classic  Monday, July 31, 2017 

       11:30 a.m. 

       Manufacturer’s Golf & Country Club 

       511 Dreshertown Road 

       Fort Washington, PA 

 

 ACCT Leadership Congress   September 25-28, 2017 

       The Cosmopolitan Hotel  

       Las Vegas, Nevada  

 

  

 

 

                                                         ################## 
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COMMUNITY COLLEGE OF PHILADELPHIA 

Proceedings of the Meeting of the Board of Trustees 

Thursday, May 4, 2017– 3:00 p.m.  

 

 

Present: Mr. White, presiding; Mr. Bergheiser, Ms. Biemiller, Ms. Fulmore-Townsend, 

Mr. Herzog, Ms. Horstmann, Mr. Martz, Dr. Rényi, Representative Roebuck, Mr. 

Soileau, Judge Tsai, Dr. Generals, Ms. de Fries, Ms. Di Gregorio, Mr. Eapen, Dr. 

Gay, Dr. Hirsch, Ms. Hurst, Mr. Murphy, and Ms. Zellers 

 

(1) Executive Session 

 

The Executive Session was devoted to a discussion of legal matters and negotiations. 

 

(2)  Meeting Called to Order 

 

Mr. White called the meeting to order and welcomed guests. 

 

(3) Public Comment 

 

Mr. White explained the process for Public Comment.  He stated that Public Comment at 

Board of Trustees meetings is an opportunity for faculty, staff, students, and members of the 

community to give input to Trustees on the direction of the College.  Mr. White stated that today 

there will be five individuals who will provide public comment.  Each presenter will have three 

minutes to address the Board.  The presenters were as follows: 

 

 Jane Jacobs   Faculty, Paralegal Studies 

 Carol Stein   Faculty, English 

 Vera Green   Housekeeping 

 Simone Zelitch  Faculty, English 

 

One individual who requested public comment, Talar Kaloustein, did not appear.  Ms. 

Jacobs, Ms. Stein, and Ms. Zelitch presented their concerns regarding contract negotiations and 

proposals.  Ms. Green presented her concerns regarding wages and benefits.    

 

Mr. White thanked the presenters for their thoughtful comments. 

 

(4) Report of the Business Affairs Committee 

 

Ms. Biemiller stated that she had nothing to report on behalf of the Business Affairs 

Committee.  
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(5) Report of the Student Outcomes Committee 

 

Dr. Rényi reported that the Committee had discussed the Business/Business 

Administration Audit follow-up report.  Among the updates was the significant advancement of 

merging the Business Administration and Business Programs into a single Business Program.  

The new program will begin in fall 2017.  She stated that this work has been guided by the 

Guided Pathways model. 

 

Dr. Rényi updated the Board on suggested topics for in-depth discussion by the Board.  

She stated that she was in the process of refining topics.    Dr. Rényi stated that the discussion of 

topics may be held at the June Board meeting.  

 

Dr. Generals called attention to an article included in the Board folder from the Chronicle 

of Higher Education on the status of higher education in the State of Pennsylvania due to the 

drop in enrollment.  He stated that the article could be a topic for discussion by the Board.  

 

(6) Consent Agenda 

 

Mr. White presented the following Consent Agenda for Board approval: 

 

 Proceedings and Minutes of Decisions and Resolutions 

Meeting of April 6, 2017 

 Gifts and Grants 

 

Judge Tsai moved, with Dr. Rényi seconding, that the Board approve the Consent 

Agenda. The motion carried unanimously. 

 

(7) Report of the Chair 

 

(7a) President’s Evaluation Committee 

 

 Mr. White reported that he had appointed Mr. Bergheiser and Judge Tsai as members of 

the President’s Evaluation Committee. 

 

(7b) Commencement 

 

 Mr. White reminded members of the Board regarding Commencement scheduled for 

Saturday, May 6, 2017 at 10:00 a.m. at Temple Liacouras Center.  Mr. Marc Morial, President 

and Chief Executive Officer of the National Urban League, will be the speaker at 

Commencement.   

 

(8) Foundation Report 

 

Mr. Murphy reported that the College had received the following public grants in 

addition to the grants outlined in the written report: 
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 School Reform Commission approved $1,040,000 per year for the next five years 

for Gateway to College for a total of $5.2 million; 

 

 Pennsylvania Tech grant  for $200,000 from the Pennsylvania Department of 

Labor and Industry to purchase equipment; and 

 

 Private gift of $225,000 to support the expansion of the Single Stop Program at 

the Regional Centers. 

 

(9) Report of the President 

 

Dr. Generals called attention to his memorandum in the Board folder regarding his 

activities during the month of April, and summarized the highlights. 

 

(9a) College Budget Hearing 

 

 Dr. Generals reminded members of the Board that the College’s Budget Hearing before 

City Council is scheduled for Monday, May 8, 2017 at 1:00 p.m. in City Council Chambers, 

Room 400. 

 

(9b) American Association of Community Colleges 

 Annual Convention, April 22-25, 2017 

 

 Dr. Generals reported that he had attended the American Association of Community 

Colleges Annual Convention.  He stated that he had participated in a number of sessions at the 

meeting.  Dr. Generals stated that the College’s Guided Pathways work is getting national 

attention thanks to the work done by Dr. Hirsch and his staff. 

 

(9c) Federal Budget 

 

 Dr. Generals reported that the Federal government budget deal includes an expansion of 

Pell grant eligibility to include low-income students attending classes all year.  He stated that this 

provision would be very beneficial to the College and students. 

 

(9d) Middle States Association  

 

 Dr. Generals reported that the College has received a letter from the Middle States 

Commission on Higher Education requesting an explanation of the College’s graduation rates.   

He stated that this request may be laying the groundwork for making the reporting of graduation 

rates an accreditation requirement.  

 

(9e) Strategic Plan 

 

 Dr. Generals provided an overview of the year-long strategic planning process.  He stated 

that all constituencies had opportunities to give input on the Plan.  Dr. Generals stated that the 

Plan lays out the direction for the College.  
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 After discussion, Mr. Herzog moved, with Dr. Rényi seconding, that the Board approve 

the 2017-2025 Strategic Plan.  The motion carried unanimously. 

 

 Dr. Generals stated that we will now move forward with the implementation of the Plan. 

 

(9f) Year-end Events 

 

 Dr. Generals thanked Ms. Hernández Vélez for representing the Board at the Retirees 

event on May 2, 2017. 

 

(10) New Business 

 

There was no new business discussed. 

 

(11) Next Meeting 

 

The next meeting of the Board of Trustees is scheduled for Thursday, June 1, 2017 at 

3:00 p.m. in the Isadore A. Shrager Boardroom.   

 

The meeting adjourned at 4:15 p.m. 
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COMMUNITY COLLEGE OF PHILADELPHIA 

Meeting of the Board of Trustees 

Thursday, May 4, 2017– 3:00 p.m.  

MINUTES OF DECISIONS OF DECISIONS AND RESOLUTIONS 

 

Present: Mr. White, presiding; Mr. Bergheiser, Ms. Biemiller, Ms. Fulmore-Townsend, 

Mr. Herzog, Ms. Horstmann, Mr. Martz, Dr. Rényi, Representative Roebuck, Mr. 

Soileau, Judge Tsai, Dr. Generals, Ms. de Fries, Ms. Di Gregorio, Mr. Eapen, Dr. 

Gay, Dr. Hirsch, Ms. Hurst, Mr. Murphy, and Ms. Zellers 

 

(1) Executive Session 

 

The Executive Session was devoted to a discussion of legal matters and negotiations. 

 

(2)  Meeting Called to Order 

 

Mr. White called the meeting to order and welcomed guests. 

 

(3) Public Comment 

 

The following members of the faculty and staff presented their concerns regarding 

contract negotiations and proposals as well as wages and benefits: 

 

 Jane Jacobs   Faculty, Paralegal Studies 

 Carol Stein   Faculty, English 

 Vera Green   Housekeeping 

 Simone Zelitch  Faculty, English 

 

(4) Report of the Business Affairs Committee 

 

There was no report on behalf of the Business Affairs Committee.  

 

(5) Report of the Student Outcomes Committee 

 

The Business/Business Administration Audit follow-up report was discussed.   

 

An update on suggested topics for in-depth discussion by the Board was provided.   

 

(6) Consent Agenda 

 

The Board approved the following Consent Agenda: 

 

 Proceedings and Minutes of Decisions and Resolutions 

Meeting of April 6, 2017 

 Gifts and Grants 

 

 

 
8



(7) Report of the Chair 

 

(7a) President’s Evaluation Committee 

 

 Mr. Bergheiser and Judge Tsai were appointed as members of the President’s Evaluation 

Committee. 

 

(7b) Commencement 

 

 Commencement was held Saturday, May 6, 2017 at the Temple Liacouras Center.  Mr. 

Marc Morial, President and Chief Executive Officer of the National Urban League, was the 

speaker.   

 

(8) Foundation Report 

 

The College received the following public grants in addition to the grants outlined in the 

written report: 

 

 School Reform Commission approved $1,040,000 per year for the next five years 

for Gateway to College for a total of $5.2 million; 

 

 Pennsylvania Tech grant  for $200,000 from the Pennsylvania Department of 

Labor and Industry to purchase equipment; and 

 

 Private gift of $225,000 to support the expansion of the Single Stop Program at 

the Regional Centers. 

 

(9) Report of the President 

 

Dr. Generals called attention to his memorandum in the Board folder regarding his 

activities during the month of April, and summarized the highlights. 

 

(9a) College Budget Hearing 

 

 The College’s Budget Hearing before City Council is scheduled for Monday, May 8, 

2017. 

 

(9b) American Association of Community Colleges 

 Annual Convention, April 22-25, 2017 

 

 The American Association of Community Colleges Annual Convention took place April 

22-25, 2017.   

 

(9c) Federal Budget 

 

 The Federal government budget deal includes an expansion of Pell grant eligibility to 

include low-income students attending classes all year. 
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(9d) Middle States Association  

 

 The College received a letter from the Middle States Commission on Higher Education 

requesting an explanation of the College’s graduation rates.    

 

(9e) Strategic Plan 

 

 The Board approved the 2017-2025 Strategic Plan.   

 

(9f) Year-end Events 

 

 Dr. Generals thanked Ms. Hernández Vélez for representing the Board at the Retirees 

event on May 2, 2017. 

 

(10) New Business 

 

There was no new business discussed. 

 

(11) Next Meeting 

 

The next meeting of the Board of Trustees is scheduled for Thursday, June 1, 2017 at 

3:00 p.m. in the Isadore A. Shrager Boardroom.   

 

The meeting adjourned at 4:15 p.m. 

 

 

  

 

 

10



11



12



 

STUDENT OUTCOMES COMMITTEE OF THE 
BOARD OF TRUSTEES 

 
MINUTES 

 
Thursday, May 4, 2017 

1:30 p.m. 
Conference Room M2-34 

 
Presiding:  Dr. Rényi 
 
Present:  Ms. de Fries, Ms. Fulmore-Townsend, Dr. Gay, Dr. Generals, Ms. Horstmann (via 

phone), Dr. Hirsch, Dr. Roberts, Rep. Roebuck, Jr., Ms. Sidhu 
 
Guests: Dr. Carter 
 
 (1) Executive Session 
 

There were no agenda items for the Executive Session. 
 
(2) Public Session 
 

(a) Approval of the Minutes of April, 2017 
 
The minutes were accepted unanimously.  

 
(b) Program Audit Follow-up Report – Business Administration A.A., Business A.A. 

Degrees 
 

Dr. Carter provided updates on actions taken based on audit findings. 
 
Finding 1: Evaluate the integration between the Marketing and Management 
Department and the Business Administration Department. 
Update: The majority of faculty saw reason for the integration. Department heads 
have been working together over the past few months. They have addressed some of 
the issues behind the recommendation, especially assessment. They created a new 
assessment schedule for a more holistic view and have alerted faculty to this 
schedule. The department is working on determining the best possible structure – for 
example, Marketing will not have a department head - and moving forward with the 
approval to merge. 

 
Finding 2. Evaluate the distinction between Business Administration and Business 
Programs. 
Update: The new Business – General program will go into effect in Fall 2017. 
Current students in the Business Administration and Business programs can choose to 
remain with their chosen program or they can change to the new curriculum. Because 
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the new program is so similar to the previous programs, students most likely will not 
make that change. 

 
Finding 3. Complete all outstanding 335 course evaluations. 
Update: As of the SOC meeting, ten 335 course evaluations had been completed, 
including information on assessments. The remaining evaluations should be 
completed by the end of the summer. 
 
Finding 4. Evaluate the quality and variety of assessment measures; ensure alignment 
between the Program Learning Outcomes and Student Learning Outcomes; ensure 
faculty collaboration in assessment planning and review across the departments; 
examine the extent to which the Programs incorporate common business education 
trends and necessary skills for business graduates into their outcomes and let these 
education trends and skills inform changes to assessment. 
Update: In switching to the new curriculum, evaluation and assessment were 
thoroughly considered. This includes a new schedule for assessment, as noted under 
Finding 1. The faculty kept the Program Learning Outcomes that were most reflective 
of the new program. As part of Guided Pathways, faculty looked at appropriate 
general education options that would support program cohesion. For instance, the 
program changed the history course from US history to global history so that students 
would have a more global context for their business studies. Cultural Anthropology 
and Human Geography were chosen as general education options because of their 
focus on economic systems in the global context. Public speaking or group team 
communications are options for the communication requirement. While choosing 
courses, the faculty considered how all the choices transfer to four-year institutions.  
 
Co-curricular activities were started in the past year. This included a panel on study 
abroad opportunities focused on business, as opposed to Liberal Arts. The program is 
identifying speakers to bring to the College to talk about global issues.  
 
Regarding assessment, the program is looking at building skills into the curriculum 
for which employers are looking. For example, to address leadership skills desired by 
employers, the BUSL 101 course has an emphasis on self-leadership. 
 
Dr. Rényi asked about the differences in math requirements as had been described in 
the audit. Dr. Carter explained that faculty decided that Business Math (MATH 111) 
did not adequately prepare students, especially for transfer. The College will still 
offer the course because of students remaining in the two business programs to be 
discontinued. The program has plans to develop an AAS degree. The AAS degree 
would not be for a traditional transfer program, but rather for programs that prepare 
students for careers and degree completion programs and for which MATH 111 
would suffice. Statistics remains in the curriculum, as all students take this course. 
The program wants to refine the math sequence. Faculty currently send students to the 
Math department for Calculus. As part of reviewing the curriculum under Guided 
Pathways, the program is moving to readjust the math sequence.  
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Finding 5. The Business and Business Administration Programs should evaluate their 
articulation agreements. 
Update: Nine of 37 current articulation agreements have been reviewed so far. 
Review of the agreements includes examining relevance of the agreements vis a vis 
student goals; ending agreements with poor alignment; updating for the new 
Business-General program; and developing information materials for students. 
 
Finding 6. Improve outcomes for students in the Business Program. 
Update: Outcomes differed across the two programs largely because students who 
chose the Business Administration program, with the higher level math requirement, 
were typically academically stronger. The discontinuation of the two programs and 
the introduction of the new Business-General program will address this issue. 
 
Dr. Rényi requested an update on the progress on the math sequence and on 
maintaining articulation agreements. Dr. Rényi commented that the program has 
made a lot of progress and it appears that the faculty are very positively engaged; Dr. 
Carter agreed with that characterization. 

 
 

(c) Guided Pathways – Update Presentation 
 
Dr. Hirsch provided an update to the Committee on the College’s progress on its 
Guided Pathways efforts; this included a PowerPoint presentation. The Guided 
Pathways reform can be divided into four parts, each encompassing multiple 
undertakings: 
 
Clarifying the Paths: 

 Academic Pathways - Currently when students view our website, they see an 
alphabetical list of programs. This will change so clusters of related programs, 
or “academic pathways,” are grouped together. The College is developing a 
database of Student Learning Outcomes by pathway. Academic pathways 
allow for better alignment of related programs and courses. 

 Curriculum maps – Examples of “before” and “after” maps were provided for 
Liberal Arts, Business-General, and Hospitality Management. Previous 
curriculum grids show electives with little guidance, while the new curriculum 
maps provide more focused and therefore reduced options. The curriculum 
maps provide more information to students that can help guide their 
experience, such as information on course sequencing, milestone courses, etc. 
The curriculum maps will encompass about 80% of the students. Some 
tailoring may be needed for the other 20%, such as with transfer students. The 
College is currently working on a course substitution process to address such 
needs. A goal with these new curriculum maps is to have students take fewer 
excess credits. Monitoring described above will also help with this. 
 
Dr. Rényi asked if programs within an academic pathway are discussing 
general education. Dr. Hirsch explained that there will be faculty-led 
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discussions on this in the summer, which may lead to a reexamination of 
general education in the future. 

 
Help Students Get on the Path: 

 First-Year Experience Course – in this course, students develop academic, 
career, and financial plans. 

 Intake Redesign – this has just started.  
 Developmental Education – Across both English and Foundational Math there 

have been pockets of innovative piloting, e.g., contextualized learning, co-
requisites, etc. A new intensive English language program will be launched in 
the fall semester. 

 Integrative supports – these entail a more prescriptive and intentional 
approach. 

 
Help Students Stay on their Path: 

 Intensive advising model – the goal of this model is to increase student 
persistence and completion. The College hired seven new full-time advisors 
ahead of Fall 2016, who have been assigned to the largest programs. These 
advisors saw more than 3,000 students, who with the advisors’ help developed 
educational plans. This proactive advising model includes “nudges” such as 
student monitoring, early alerts, and mid-term grades. 

 Tracking progress – the College has looked at new and integrative 
technologies. Available technologies are becoming increasingly sophisticated 
in providing options to monitor student progress.  

 
Ensure Students are Learning: 

 Applied learning experiences and internships – the College is working 
towards increasing these efforts. 

 Professional development – the College recognizes the need to provide faculty 
and staff with professional development to support innovations. 

 
 

(d) New Business 
 
There were no new business topics to discuss. 

 
 Next Meeting 

The next meeting of the Student Outcomes Committee of the Board is scheduled for June 
1, 2017 at 1:30 p.m. in Conference Room M2-34. 
 
 

Attachments:  
Minutes of April 6, 2017  
Business Program Audit Action Item Update 
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STUDENT OUTCOMES COMMITTEE OF THE 
BOARD OF TRUSTEES 

 
MINUTES 

 
Thursday, April 6, 2017 

1:30 p.m. 
Conference Room M2-34 

 
Presiding:  Dr. Rényi 
 
Present:  Ms. de Fries, Ms. Fulmore-Townsend, Dr. Gay, Dr. Generals, Ms. Hernández 

Vélez, Dr. Hirsch, Dr. Roberts, Ms. Sidhu 
 
Guests: Ms. Dunston, Ms. McDonnell, Mr. Raskin, Ms. Smith, Dr. Sweet 
 
 (1) Executive Session 
 

There were no agenda items for the Executive Session. 
 
(2) Public Session 
 

(a) Approval of the Minutes of March 2, 2017 
 
The minutes were accepted unanimously. Dr. Rényi discussed the key performance 
indicators (KPIs) discussed at the last meeting. Dr. Hirsch noted that the KPIs are not 
chosen by the College but rather originate from the Community College Research 
Center as part of the Pathways Project. Dr. Rényi is concerned that the KPIs are better 
indicators for students with more credits and that part-time students need to be 
addressed appropriately. KPIs for part-time and older students should be identified so 
that the College can better help them with student success outcomes (e.g., persistence, 
retention, completion, etc.). In the draft strategic plan, there is only one mention of 
adult students and part-time students, but they are two-thirds of our students and most 
at risk of not succeeding.  

 
(b) Academic Program Review: Communications Studies A.A. and Mass Media 

A.A. Degrees 
 

Ms. Dunston described two key findings from the audit for the two associate degree 
programs. Since we try to audit curricula that are aligned with the shared curricula, 
inconsistencies between course and program learning outcomes were found. In 
addition, based on the exit status of students, the programs need to improve the use of 
articulation agreements. The following recommendations were made: a full review of 
articulation agreements, including which to drop/modify and which to add; and 
research on students who leave the college with 12 or fewer credits, analysis and an 
action plan for addressing their needs. Alignment between course student learning 
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outcomes (SLOs) and program learning outcomes (PLOs) is required and data 
collection must be improved since both programs use the same courses. 
 
Dr. Rényi asked if each program had a curriculum map. Mr. Raskin (program 
coordinator for the two programs) explained that ahead of Guided Pathways, the 
Communications Studies program had been planning revisions, in part to align better 
with Temple University, with which the programs do not yet have articulation 
agreements. He gave as an example ENG 114. Students had been taking this course as 
an elective but to develop a more robust articulation, the course would instead be a 
directed elective that would count as a 200-level course for Temple. The program was 
last revised in 2011, before Mr. Raskin joined the College in 2012. He said the 
program had too many outcomes and that they should be streamlined with better 
calibration between course SLOs and PLOs. The programs have worked on their 
curriculum maps within the context of Guided Pathways, including changes to 
courses and to SLOs. Mr. Raskin said there has been coordination across programs 
regarding electives to help students who may change programs within the academic 
pathway. Additionally, input regarding transfer options was useful in choosing which 
courses to include on the curriculum maps.  
 
Dr. Rényi noted the drop in enrollment and the low retention rate and asked what 
strategies the programs plan to use. Mr. Raskin indicated that enrollment is not 
problematic in courses and stated there are robust program enrollments. Regarding 
retention, he said a directed elective course will now be an introductory course earlier 
in the curriculum that can be taken by students in developmental education courses. 
This means that students will begin taking program courses earlier than previously 
and can start earning credits towards the degree sooner. 
 
Ms. Sidhu asked about maintaining articulation agreements and if there is a downside 
to having too many. Dr. Sweet answered that it is not detrimental to have many 
articulation agreements, but that the program should focus on agreements with 
schools to which our students regularly transfer, such as Temple University. Ms. 
Dunston added that the review of articulation agreements is not to reduce them but 
review them for currency and increase them when appropriate. 
 
Dr. Rényi commented on the programs’ plans for improved alignment of SLOs and 
the clarity of assessments, both of which are important after Middle States noted the 
need to foster a culture of assessment. Mr. Raskin stated that faculty are becoming 
more comfortable with Canvas technology and the rubrics tool.  
 
Action: The Student Outcomes Committee unanimously approved the motion 
that approval of the Communications Studies A.A. and Mass Media A.A. 
programs be deferred until a progress report is submitted. In the report, the 
program should address articulation agreements, retention, and assessment. The 
progress report should be submitted by December 2017.  
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(c) Academic Program Review: Paralegal Studies A.A.S. Degree; Paralegal 
Proficiency Certificate; Electronic Discovery Proficiency Certificate 

 
Ms. Dunston described key findings from the audit for Paralegal programs, which 
show robust student outcomes and program recognition. The program should 
determine how to use these two positive attributes to encourage growth potential. 
Another key finding pointed to low section enrollment; the program has a number of 
electives but lower enrollment in each. Ms. McDonnell noted that enrollment was 
around 18 per course, but should average about 25. Ms. Dunston explained that 
enrollment is not only about having fewer students enrolled but how to run sections at 
peak efficiency.  
 
Ms. Smith, the program coordinator, described how there are more jobs in the City 
than students and how this provides an opportunity to increase enrollment. Ms. 
Hernández Vélez commented that as a lawyer, she sees this as a great opportunity for 
specialists in electronic research; Ms. Smith noted that the College has the only 
program in the City that uses both online research databases, Westlaw and Lexis. In 
response to a question from Ms. Hernández Vélez about certifications, Ms. Smith 
answered that the program could do better regarding the marketing of these 
certifications. Ms. McDonnell commented that the work done by Ms. Smith and the 
program is impressive, especially regarding assessment and community. 
 
Dr. Rényi asked if the program had finished its curriculum map as part of Guided 
Pathways. Ms. Smith explained that the program needs ABA approval to make 
changes and that work is progressing on this. Dr. Rényi noted that the Guided 
Pathways map should not affect the program but rather provide more guidance to 
students; Ms. Smith explained that the faculty provide guidance and advisement to 
students and the program has been making changes, such as adding service learning.  

 
Action: The Student Outcomes Committee unanimously approved the motion 
that the Paralegal Studies program should be approved for five years with the 
caveat of a progress report to be submitted by December 2017. In the report, the 
program should address recruitment and section enrollments and should include 
the curriculum map. 
 

 
(d) New Business 

 
Dr. Rényi led a discussion on selecting critical issues for consideration by the full 
Board of Trustees at each of its meetings. The critical issues can be internal or 
external to the College, and on a local, city, state, or national level. These issues may 
come up as the College tries to achieve its aspirational goals resulting from the 
strategic plan. 
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Topics for discussion that were proposed by the committee members, Dr. Generals, 
Dr. Hirsch, and Dr. Gay included the following: 
 

 Federal and State budget proposals and resources available to students. 
What can the Board do? 

 The Board’s role in state and national advocacy that support the success of 
our students. 

 The value of a secondary credential and our role in building a path from 
school to careers.  

 How can we help and strengthen the College’s role in becoming a change 
agent for the City? 

 Ways in which we look at students - Only one-third are traditional students 
and two-thirds are not: what do we (Board, College, City) do to 
acknowledge that and revise our actions accordingly? How do we 
acknowledge the vast restructuring of jobs and industries for the majority 
of our students? 

 

 
 Next Meeting 

The next meeting of the Student Outcomes Committee of the Board is scheduled for May 
4, 2017 at 1:30 p.m. in Conference Room M2-34. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Attachments:  
Minutes of March 2, 2017  
Academic Program Review: Communication Studies A.A., Mass Media A.A.  
Academic Program Review: Paralegal Studies A.A.S., Paralegal Proficiency Certificate, 
Electronic Discovery Proficiency Certificate 
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Business/Business Administration Action Item Update 
 
Action 
The Student Outcomes Committee took the following action on 09/01/2016: 

The Student Outcomes Committee recommends that the Board of Trustees accept 
the Business/Business Administration audit and that a follow-up report be 
submitted in one year. 

 

 
Audit Recommendations and Updates 
1.  Evaluate the integration between the Marketing and Management Department and the 

Business Administration Department. 
The Faculty and the Department Heads of the Marketing and Management and Business 
Administration departments, along with the Dean of Business and Technology, evaluated 
the integration of the two departments. It was determined that a merging of the departments 
is feasible and will result in better program outcomes. A proposal to merge the Marketing 
and Management department into the Business Administration department is being 
developed for approval. 

 
2.  Evaluate the distinction between Business Administration and Business Programs. 

The Department Head and Program faculty evaluated the Business Administration and 
Business programs and, with input from the Dean of Business and Technology, decided to 
merge the two programs into a single program: Business – General.  As of Fall 2017, the 
Business and Business Administration degree programs will no longer admit new students 
and business students will be enrolled in the Business – General degree program.  Students 
already enrolled in the Business and Business Administration degree programs will be able 
to remain in their programs, although they can choose to move to the new program. 

 
3.  Complete all outstanding 335 course evaluations. 

Currently, nine of the fourteen 335s outstanding at the time of the audit have been 
completed. The remaining five 335s will be completed by the end of summer 2017. 

 
4.  Evaluate the quality and variety of assessment measures; ensure alignment between 

the Program Learning Outcomes and Student Learning Outcomes; ensure faculty 
collaboration of assessment planning and review across the departments; Examine 
the extent to which the Programs incorporate common business education trends 
and necessary skills for business graduates into their outcomes and let these 
education trends and skills inform changes to assessment. 
During the process of developing the Business – General degree program, careful 
consideration of Program Learning Outcomes, particularly in relation to associated Student 
Learning Outcomes, was made to ensure alignment.  Common business education trends 
and skills are embedded in the new degree program or are being incorporated into new co- 
curricular programming. The Department Heads for the Marketing and Management and 
Business Administration departments have worked collaboratively to create a new program 
assessment schedule that effectively integrates planned reviews of courses across 
departments. 

 
5.  The Business and Business Administration Programs should evaluate their 

articulation agreements. 
The process of evaluating articulation agreements currently in place for the Business and 
Business Administration programs began after the approval of the Business – General 
degree program. Of the 37 existing agreements, 9 have been reviewed thus far. The 
process includes 1) determining which articulation agreements are most relevant for 
students completing our business curricula, in terms of student transfer goals and 
successful transfer of coursework, 2) ending articulation agreements for which there is poor 
alignment, 3) proposing updated language as appropriate for remaining articulation 
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agreements to include the Business – General degree, and 4) developing and distributing 
internal documents that clarify transfer options for students.  It is anticipated this work will be 
completed by the end of summer 2017. 

 
6.  Improve outcomes for students in the Business Program. 

The disparity between student outcomes in the Business and Business Administration 
programs has been evaluated, and it is largely a self-selection issue.  Because of higher 
level math requirements in the Business Administration program, students who are 
academically stronger or more confident tend to self-select into the Business Administration 
program, and students with weaker academic skills or less interest in working hard to master 
the higher level math tend to self-select into the Business program.  As a result, overall 
outcomes tend to be lower in the Business program.  Ending new enrollments in the two 
existing transfer business programs, and having only one Business – General degree 
program for new students, is the primary intervention to address this problem. 
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MEETING OF THE BUSINESS AFFAIRS COMMITTEE 
OF THE BOARD OF TRUSTEES 

Community College of Philadelphia  
Wednesday, May 17, 2017 – 10:00 A.M. 

 
Present: Ms. Suzanne Biemiller (Chair), Mr. Matthew Bergheiser, Mr. Steve Herzog (via 

teleconference), Mr. Joseph Martz (via teleconference), Mr. Jeremiah J. White, 
Jr., Mr. Jacob Eapen, Mr. Gim Lim, Mr. Gregory Murphy, Mr. James P. Spiewak, 
and Victoria Zellers, Esq; and representing the Foundation, Mr. Craig Stock, Dr. 
Ellyn Jo Waller, and Ms. Arlene Yocum 

   
 

PUBLIC SESSION 
 
(1) Foundation Fundraising Update (Information Item) 
 

Discussion:  Ms. Yocum began her presentation by noting that the materials included 
with the agenda, which describe the Foundation’s assets and strategic priorities, were recently 
shared with the Foundation Board.  Please refer to Attachment A.  Ms. Yocum and Mr. Stock 
stated that 92% of the endowment is restricted for use by donors and that the investment 
return on these funds is modest.  The Foundation Board members and the Business Affairs 
Committee members then discussed goals and priorities for fundraising.  Mr. Stock noted that 
the Foundation priorities are centered on three items:  50th Anniversary Scholarship 
Endowment, West Regional Center Expansion, and Student Success initiatives.  Ms. Yocum 
commented that the Foundation has been recruiting new board members—including Dr. Ellyn 
Jo Waller, who will soon become chair of the Foundation board—with an eye toward raising the 
visibility of the college and building new networks of supporters.  The Foundation, under the 
direction of Greg Murphy, is also creating a new strategic fundraising plan that will form the 
foundation of a new comprehensive campaign.  As part of this plan, the Foundation staff will 
interview current and former donors, as well as College Board members.   Ms. Biemiller and Mr. 
White noted that with decreasing support from the public sector, it is important that private 
fundraising activities become a source of recurring and increased funds for the College’s budget 
priorities. It is expected that the Foundation provide an update, including the fundraising 
strategy, at the Business Affairs Committee at its November 2017 meeting.  The Business 
Affairs Committee will also receive a breakdown of foundation expenses versus funds raised at 
its next meeting. 

 
EXECUTIVE SESSION 

 
After the presentation by the Foundation Board Members, the Committee went to an 

Executive Session to discuss legal and negotiation issues. 
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PUBLIC SESSION 
 

(2) Tuition Recommendation for the 2017-18 Year (Action Item): 
 

Discussion:  Mr. Eapen provided an overview of the budgetary challenges faced by the 
College for the 2017-18 fiscal year.  Both the Governor’s and the Mayor’s budgets have no 
increases in funding for the College and the College has experienced enrollment declines over 
the past year and a half.  He noted that the College has not had a tuition increase in the last 
three fiscal years.  In order to maintain fiscal stability, staff recommended a $6 per credit 
tuition increase to $159 effective with the Fall, 2017 semester.  Attachment B contains the 
Pennsylvania Community Colleges’ estimated 2017-18 Tuition and Fees.  Attachment C contains 
the impact of the proposed tuition increase on students receiving Pell grants. 

 
Action: Mr. Herzog moved and Mr. Martz seconded the motion that the Committee 

recommend to the full Board that the tuition charge be increased by $6.00 per credit from $153 
to $159 effective for the Fall, 2017 term.  The motion passed unanimously.   
 
(3) 2016-17 Budget Update (Information Item): 

 
Discussion:  Mr. Eapen noted that the College’s budget for fiscal year 2016-17 should 

end the year balanced even though enrollments were approximately 5.5% lower than 
budgeted.  He reminded the Committee that staff took a number of actions to reduce 
expenditures when it became apparent that enrollments had declined.  These actions included 
freezing all non-faculty full-time positions, eliminating contingency budgets, and reducing 
budgets in other areas, such as supplies, travel and part-time wages.  Additionally, some 
budgeted objectives were eliminated.  Mr. Eapen also stated that due to the lower number of 
sections offered, the cost for part-time faculty was lower than originally budgeted and that the 
College benefitted from health care claims experience being lower than originally budgeted. 

 
(4) Proposed 2017-18 College Budget (Action Item): 
 

Discussion:  Mr. Eapen reviewed with the Committee the changes in revenues and 
expenses in regards to the proposed fiscal year 2017-18 budget and the revised 2016-17 
budget.  He noted that the tuition revenues included $1.9 million additional funds resulting from 
the $6 per credit hour tuition increase and also included an increase of $300,000 from the 
Workforce and Economic Innovation activities.  Mr. Eapen mentioned that the tuition revenues 
are based upon stable enrollments, but the College may continue to experience enrollment 
decreases especially as the economy continues to improve and jobs are created in the local 
market.  In regards to changes in expenses, Mr. Eapen noted that salaries include a two 
percent increase consistent with the last comprehensive proposal made to the Federation.  He 
stated that total salaries are lower than the 2016-17 budget due to the elimination of a net nine 
full-time positions, fewer full-time faculty required as enrollment decreases, and lower budgeted 
salaries for new employees, including potentially more junior faculty who are replacing recently 
retired employees.  The amount budgeted for part-time faculty is consistent with the projected 
number of sections to be offered.  Mr. Eapen stated that medical costs are budgeted to be 
8.4% higher than the 2016-17 projected total, consistent with national industry trends.  Other 
expenses are higher than 2016-17 revised budgets due to reinstatement of most of the 
contingency funds and additional funding for marketing.  Mr. Spiewak briefly described the 
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tables contained in the budget document noting that pages 8 through 17 contained narrative 
describing important initiatives supported by the budget that align with the new Strategic Plan. 

 
Action: Mr. Martz moved and Mr. Herzog seconded the motion that the Committee 

recommend to the full Board approval of the 2017-18 College Budget.  The motion passed 
unanimously.  Please note that the 2017-18 College Budget is appended separately to the 
minutes. 

 
(5) Discussion on Salary Increase for Administrative and Confidential Staff 

(Action Item): 
 

Discussion:  A Board action is required to approve the 2% increase to the salaries of 
Administrators, excluding Cabinet members, and Confidential staff effective July 1, 2017. 
 

Action: Mr. Herzog moved and Mr. Martz seconded the motion that the Committee 
recommend to the full Board approval of the 2% increase to the salaries of Administrators, 
excluding Cabinet members, and Confidential staff effective July 1, 2017.  The motion passed 
unanimously.   

 
(6) E-Commerce Billing and Payment Solutions (Action Item) 
 

Discussion:  Mr. Eapen described the RFP process that was utilized to find a 
replacement vendor for processing the College’s credit card and other electronic payments and 
add increased functionality.  Six vendors were solicited for quotes and four responded 
(CashNet, Nelnet, TouchNet and Tuition Management Systems).  Staff reviewed proposals on 
two key criteria including price, implementation timeline and experience.  After reviewing 
vendor’s proposals and solutions, staff determined that CashNet offered the best mix of 
products at the most competitive price.  Mr. Eapen asked for approval to enter into a three-year 
contract with Cashnet at an annual cost of $50,000 with a one-time implementation cost of 
$20,000.  The total cost for the three-year contract is $170,000. Attachment D contains a 
matrix showing the three year pricing. 

 
 Action: Mr. Herzog moved and Mr. Martz seconded the motion that the Committee 
recommend to the full Board that the College   enter into a three-year contract with CashNet to 
provide a comprehensive billing and payment solution with start-up costs, inclusive of 
implementation and annual fees, of $70,000. Ongoing costs are $50,000 annually.  The total 
cost of the three-year contract is $170,000.  The motion passed unanimously.   

 

(7) Managed Backup Services  (Action Item) 
 

Discussion:  Mr. Eapen described the history of the College’s process for backing up 
data along with the RFP process utilized by staff.  He noted that it was important to enhance 
the College’s daily backup process, convert from tape to disk backup, improve reporting 
capability and enhance disaster recovery preparedness and planning.  The College did an RFP 
for this service.  Based upon staff review of the proposals, including implementation timelines, 
it was determined that the current provider, Cogentix (formerly DSS), be awarded the contract.  
Staff recommend a five year contract with Cogentix at a monthly fee of $8,124 or $97,488 
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annually.  In response to a question, Mr. Eapen stated that this cost is $30,000 higher than 
current due to the necessary technological improvements in the backup services.  Attachment E 
contains the Bid Summary. 

 
Action: Mr. Martz moved and Mr. Bergheiser seconded the motion that the Committee 

recommend to the full Board that the College enter into a five-year contract with Cogentix at a 
monthly fee of $8,124.  The motion passed unanimously. 

 
(8) Next Meeting Date: 
 

The next regularly scheduled meeting of the Committee is scheduled for Wednesday, 
August 23, 2017 at 10:00 A.M. in the Isadore A. Shrager Boardroom, M2-1.  However, due to 
certain upcoming transactions, a meeting is required in June, 2017.  The June meeting will be 
held on Wednesday, June 21, 2017 at 10:00 A.M. in the Isadore A. Sharger Boardroom, M2-1.   
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